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(57) ABSTRACT 

A data processing system provides an interface With a 
securities exchange system over Which securities are traded. 
The system alloWs a user to con?gure displays tailored for 
speci?c functions and to shoW displays for a particular 
security. The user may also vieW a display shoWing infor 
mation about selected securities, monitor trade activity, 
participate in a trade, and report trades. In addition, a user 
may display information for a selected set of securities on a 
continuously updated basis and can easily select from a 
displayed list, a desired security and certain information and 
functions associated With the selected security. 
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ON-LINE TRANSACTION PROCESSING SYSTEM 
FOR SECURITY TRADING 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

[0001] The present invention relates generally to online 
processing of transactions in a multi-user environment. 
More particularly the present invention relates to a transac 
tion processing system for a securities market. 

[0002] In a securities market, traders buy and sell securi 
ties using offers and bids. Although the term “security” 
usually means a share in a corporation, the term may have 
a broader meaning Which is proper for a full understanding 
of this invention. The chief characteristic of a security for 
purposes of this invention is that it may be traded over a 
common system or exchange. 

[0003] Sellers advertise “offers” or prices at Which they 
Will sell their securities, and buyers transmit “bids” or prices 
at Which they Will buy securities. Of course, sellers attempt 
to sell at the highest price While buyers attempt to buy at the 
loWest price. The “inside quote,” Which is the highest offer 
or the loWest bid, represents the best price for sellers and 
buyers. 
[0004] To compete effectively, traders require certain 
information to determine When they have the most advan 
tageous situation to sell or buy. That information includes 
What other traders are offering or bidding. 

[0005] Traditionally, traders exchanged their orders on a 
stock ?oor such as the NeW York or American Stock 
Exchanges. The National Association of Securities Dealers, 
Inc. (NASD), hoWever, created an on-line transaction pro 
cessing system for trading securities. This system alloWs 
traders to make quotes and ?nd inside quotes quickly and 
easily. To use this system, NASD supplies its users With 
Workstations having screen displays, some of Which may be 
customiZed and some of Which are ?xed. This system 
provided capabilities and services that traditional systems 
did not. 

[0006] An object of this invention is to advance the current 
system and provide additional information to traders about 
securities and the securities market that responds quickly to 
the fast-paced securities market, ?exible. 

[0007] Another object of this invention is a system to 
alloW traders to make and report trades simply and easily. 

[0008] Additional objects and advantages of the invention 
Will be set forth in part in the description Which folloWs, and 
in part Will be obvious from the description, or may be 
learned by practice of the invention. The objects and advan 
tages of the invention Will be realiZed and attained by means 
of the elements and combinations particularly pointed out in 
the appended claims. 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

[0009] To achieve the objects and in accordance With the 
purpose of the invention embodied and broadly described 
herein, the present invention includes a method of custom 
iZing the displays according to this invention that operates in 
a data processing system providing a user an interface With 
a securities exchange system over Which securities are 
traded. Asystem display database contains information to be 
shoWn in system displays that shoW information about the 
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securities exchange system. The method comprises the 
steps, implemented by the data processing system. of: 
receiving from a user a ?rst input requesting a maintenance 
display indicating Which system display shoW’s information 
about a desired security, displaying, in response to the ?rst 
input, the maintenance display; receiving a second input 
from the user indicating a change in the system display that 
shoWs the information about the desired security; and updat 
ing the system display database to re?ect the changes 
indicated by the second input. 

[0010] Another method according to this invention of 
providing information on a desired security uses a data 
processing system providing a user interface With a securi 
ties exchange system for trading securities. The users trade 
securities that have an associated set of information. The 
method comprises the steps, implemented by the data pro 
cessing system, of: receiving, from a user a ?rst input 
requesting a display for the desired security, the display 
containing a predetermined subset of information selected 
from the set of information associated With the desired 
security: displaying the display containing a predetermined 
subset of information for the desired security; receiving a 
second input from the user specifying a trade of the desired 
security; executing the trade; and reporting the trade to the 
securities exchange system. 

[0011] Yet another method of providing information on 
selected securities according to this invention also operates 
in a data processing system providing an interface With a 
securities exchange system for trading securities in Which 
users trade securities according to offers and bids. The 
method comprises the steps, implemented by the data pro 
cessing system, of: receiving from a user a ?rst input 
requesting a ticker display containing information associ 
ated With a selected set of securities; displaying the ticker 
display; scrolling the selected information across the ticker 
display in a predetermined scroll direction; receiving from a 
user a second input changing the information associated 
With the selected set of securities; and scrolling the changed 
selected information. 

[0012] Afurther method of providing information to a user 
on selected securities according to this invention operates 
also in a data processing system that provides a user inter 
face With a securities exchange system for trading securities. 
The method comprises the steps, implemented by the data 
processing system, of: creating a ?rst WindoW containing a 
plurality of icons each associated With a different security; 
displaying the ?rst WindoW; receiving from the user a 
second input selecting one of the plurality of icons; and 
displaying, in response to the second input, a second Win 
doW containing information and functions associated With 
the security associated With the selected icon. 

[0013] Both the foregoing general description and the 
folloWing detailed description are only exemplary and 
explanatory and do not restrict the invention as claimed. 

[0014] The accompanying draWings, Which are incorpo 
rated in and constitute a part of this speci?cation, illustrate 
embodiments of the invention and together With the descrip 
tion, serve to explain the principles of the invention. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

[0015] FIG. 1 is an illustration of the NWII hardWare 
system architecture according to a preferred embodiment of 
the present invention; 
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[0016] FIG. 2 is an illustration of a Logon WindoW of the 
preferred embodiment of the present invention, 

[0017] FIG. 3 is an illustration of a Main WindoW of the 
preferred embodiment of the present invention; 

[0018] FIG. 4 is an illustration of a Dynamic Quote 
WindoW; 
[0019] FIG. 5 is an illustration of a Dynamic Quote setup 
WindoW; 
[0020] FIG. 6 is an illustration of the Dynamic Quote Plus 
WindoW; 
[0021] FIG. 7 is an illustration of the Dynamic Quote Plus 
setup WindoW; 

[0022] FIG. 8 is an illustration of a Quick Quote WindoW; 

[0023] FIG. 9 is an illustration of a Quick Quote setup 
WindoW; 
[0024] FIG. 10 is an illustration of a QuickPik WindoW; 

[0025] FIG. 11 is an illustration of a QuickPik setup 
WindoW; 

[0026] 
[0027] FIG. 13 is an illustration of a Ticker setup WindoW; 
and 

[0028] 
WindoW. 

FIG. 12 is an illustration of a Ticker WindoW; 

FIG. 14 is an illustration of a Symbol Maintenance 

DESCRIPTION OF THE PREFERRED 
EMBODIMENTS 

[0029] Reference Will noW be made in detail to preferred 
embodiments of this invention, eXamples of Which are 
illustrated in the accompanying draWings. Wherever pos 
sible, the same reference numbers Will be used throughout 
the draWings to refer to the same or like parts or steps. The 
folloWing description is organized as folloWs: 

[0030] A. Introduction 

[0031] B. System OvervieW 

[0032] C. Dynamic Quote 

[0033] D. Dynamic Quote Plus 

[0034] E. Quick Quote 

[0035] F. Quickpik 

[0036] G. Ticker 

[0037] H. Symbol Maintenance 

[0038] I. Conclusion 

[0039] A. Introduction 

[0040] The preferred embodiment of the invention is a 
NASDAQ Workstation II (NWII). NWII provides users With 
information necessary for monitoring and trading securities 
over a securities eXchange system. NWII provides users Who 
are traders With the information they need to make quick 
decisions so they can respond to market conditions quickly 
and maXimiZe pro?ts. NWII also alloWs traders to tailor 
information to suit their individual needs. 

[0041] To obtain a complete understanding of the opera 
tion of the preferred embodiments, certain terms must be 

Jun. 7, 2001 

understood. Investors buy a “security” With the expectation 
of receiving a share of the pro?ts made by a corporation. 
Security trading begins When a party having a security or 
acting for an onWer of a security sets an “offer” price and a 
potential purchaser sets a “bid” price. A “quote” may be an 
“offer” price, a “bid” price, or a combination of both an 
“offer” and “bid” price. 

[0042] When a seller and a buyer agree to a particular 
price for a security, they complete a “trade.” Trades are 
initiated and completed by individuals, ?rms, dealers, Who 
may be either individuals or ?rms, and brokers. 

[0043] The competing interests betWeen sellers and buyers 
create the market and de?ne its operation. As discussed 
above, the situation representing the best price for sellers 
and buyers is called the “inside quote.” The inside quote 
consists of the highest offer and the loWest bid. 

[0044] B. System OvervieW 

[0045] FIG. 1 shoWs a diagram of an automated securities 
system 100 capable of implementing the present invention. 
System 100 includes a central computer 110 and several 
Work stations 120, 121, 122, 123, 124, 125, 126, 127, and 
128. Central computer 110 and Work stations 120-128 can be 
any equipment capable of performing the functions 
described beloW. 

[0046] Each Work station 120-128 preferably includes a 
display 130, a keyboard/input device 135, a printer 140, and 
a processing unit/memory 150. Processing unit/memory 150 
generates various WindoWs shoWn on display 130, prints out 
information on printer 140, receives user inputs from key 
board/input device 135, and communicates With central 
computer 110. Processing unit/memory 150 also performs 
various local logical and arithmetic operations as required. 
Both central computer 110 and Workstations 120-128 con 
tain portions of the softWare Which make up the NWII 
softWare system. 

[0047] In general, Workstations 120-128 contain those 
portions of the NWII softWare that interact directly With 
NWII users, including data presentation and display, data 
transfer With central computer 110, and storage in system 
display databases of user-de?ned information. That infor 
mation includes transaction information that contains iden 
tifying parameters for trading securities over the securities 
exchange system. 

[0048] Central computer 110 contains those portions of the 
NWII softWare that interact With Workstations 120-128, 
manipulate database information 129 about securities and 
users, and communicate With other data processing systems 
(not shoWn). Also, although the description of the preferred 
embodiment is given With reference to WindoW-based user 
interface, many different types of display interface may be 
used to implement this invention. 

[0049] To participate in the automated securities trading of 
this invention, an NWII user must log onto the system. Each 
NWII user has a corresponding ID and passWord. A user’s 
ID is associated With a ?rm to Which a particular Workstation 
is registered. 

[0050] The NWII softWare residing on Workstations 120 
128 initially presents a Logon WindoW 2000 as shoWn in 
FIG. 2. The user enters an ID in teXt boX 2010 and passWord 



US 2001/0003179 A1 

in text box 2020, and either selects Logon button 2030 to 
execute a logon process. Help button 2050 for help, or Exit 
button 2040 to exit. 

[0051] Logon WindoW 2000 also includes SDP text area 
2060 and OrgId text area 2070. The user’s system places the 
user’s service delivery platform name in SDP text area 2060 
and the user’s organization identi?cation in Orald text area 
2070 automatically When Logon WindoW 2000 is opened. 

[0052] Logon WindoW 2000 also includes Screen Setup 
box 2080. If the user selects Screen Setup box 2080, the 
NWII softWare opens an initial display as con?gured When 
the user last exited the NWII softWare. 

[0053] Once the NWII softWare determines that the user is 
authoriZed, the NWII softWare presents Main WindoW 3000, 
including menu bar 3010 shoWn in FIG. 3. Menu bar 3010 
includes several pull-doWn menus such as menu 3020. The 
NWII softWare presents menu 3020 When the user selects 
Setup option 3011. 

[0054] Pull-doWn menu 3020 includes user-selectable 
setup functions such as Ticker setup function 3031, Market 
Mind function 3032, Dynamic Quote setup function 3033, 
Dynamic Quote Plus setup function 3034, Quick Quote 
setup function 3035, Trade Manager function 3036, Symbol 
Maintenance function 3037, QuickPik setup function 3038, 
and Print Manager function 3039. Each setup function 
3031-3039 causes the NWII softWare to display a setup 
WindoW for the corresponding setup functions, and Within 
each setup WindoW, the user may open a corresponding 
display WindoW. For example, the user may select Dynamic 
Quote setup function 3033 from pull-doWn menu 3020 
causing the NWII softWare to present a display for setting up 
a Dynamic Quote WindoW. The user may then open a 
Dynamic Quote WindoW after the NWII softWare presents 
the setup WindoW. 

[0055] The user may instead select Full Screen Setups 
function 3040 from pull-doWn menu 3020. If the user selects 
Full Screen Setups function 3050, the NWII softWare alloWs 
the user to select either a screen display containing WindoWs 
preselected by NWII system managers or the user’s most 
recently con?gured screen display. The setup of Logon IDs 
and Exit functions 3041 and 3042, respectively, are self 
explanatory. 

[0056] The NWII softWare also displays a System status 
WindoW 3100, shoWn in FIG. 3, Whenever the user is not 
displaying WindoWs lacking areas for displaying system 
messages. System status WindoW 3100 includes message 
area 3110, scroll bar 3120, system text area 3130, status 
indicator area 3140, operating version area 3150, neWs 
indicator area 3160, server name area 3170, date area 3180, 
and time area 3190. 

[0057] The NWII softWare places system messages in 
message area 3110. If all of the system messages cannot ?t 
into message area 3110, then the user may use scroll bar 
3120 to scroll up or doWn through the messages displayed in 
message area 3110. The NWII softWare displays the system 
name in system text area 3130. 

[0058] Status indicator area 3140 alloWs the NWII soft 
Ware to display the current status of the system. A solid up 
arroW, illustrated in status indicator area 3140 of FIG. 3, 
indicates that the system is up. A solid doWn arroW indicates 
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that the system is doWn. Of course, one skilled in the art 
Would recogniZe that speci?c Ways of indicating system 
status Would be a matter of design choice. 

[0059] Operating version area 3150 alloWs the NWII 
softWare to indicate What version of NWII the system is 
running. FIG. 3 shoWs “P” Which corresponds to a produc 
tion version. The NWII softWare displays an “N” in neWs 
indicator area 3160 any time the system administrators 
transmit a neWs message. In server name area 3190, the 
NWII softWare displays “Current Server:” and the name of 
the user’s current server. The NWII softWare displays the 
current date in date area 3200 and the current time in time 
area 3210. 

[0060] The folloWing description discusses certain of the 
WindoWs corresponding to setup functions 3031-3039. Each 
description of a WindoW begins With a description of the 
WindoW, and closes With a description of a hoW to set up that 
WindoW. 

[0061] C. Dynamic Quote 

[0062] The Dynamic Quote WindoW Will be the main focal 
point of activity, for most users. Although users constantly 
scan the entire market, they Will likely Wish to concentrate 
on a single security. The Dynamic Quote WindoW provides 
users With instant access to user-de?ned primary activities 
for a chosen security and to key pieces of information for 
that security. The Dynamic Quote WindoW also alloWs users 
to monitor individual Market Maker quotations and other 
security data in real time. A Market Maker is an individual 
or corporation alloWed by the Securities and Exchange 
Commission (SEC) to register individual securities for trad 
ing and makes a market in the issue. 

[0063] FIG. 4 shoWs a Dynamic Quote WindoW 4000. As 
discussed above With regard to FIG. 3, Dynamic Quote 
WindoW 4000 may be accessed from Dynamic Quote setup 
function 3033, or Full Screen Setups function 3040, or via 
Screen Setup box 2080 if so con?gured. 

[0064] To access the features of Dynamic Quote WindoW 
4000, the user types a name of a security in text box 4010. 
In response, the NWII softWare ?lls in various information 
?elds of Dynamic Quote WindoW 4000. In Last text area 
4020, the NWII softWare ?lls in the last sale information for 
the identi?ed security. In HiLo text area 4022, the NWII 
softWare ?lls in the high and loW offers and bids for the 
identi?ed security. In Ins text area 4024, the NWII softWare 
indicates the inside quote for the security. In Vol text area 
4025, the NWII softWare ?lls in the volume of the market of 
the identi?ed security. In PCL text area 4026, the NWII 
softWare ?lls in the previous day’s closing price for the 
selected security. 

[0065] In status area 4028, the NWII softWare uses a ?ag 
icon to indicate the market currently being vieWed. If the 
domestic market is closed, the NWII softWare Will display 
information for a foreign market that is open as determined 
by the NWII softWare. If the user Wishes to sWitch betWeen 
the domestic market and a foreign market, he selects market 
sWitching function (not shoWn). 

[0066] Box 4030 contains information for foreign mar 
kets. Text area 4032 shoWs the previous day’s closing price 
for the selected security, and text area 4036 shoWs the most 
recent inside quote information for the selected security. If 
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the domestic market is closed and a foreign market is being 
displayed, box 4030 contains the previous day’s closing 
price and most recent inside quote for the domestic market. 

[0067] A user may change its offer and bid for the indi 
cated securities by a designated Tick SiZe using buttons in 
Quick Update box 4040. Tick SiZe text box 4042 displays a 
default Tick SiZe for the selected security. The user changes 
the offer and bid by this tick value by selecting Up button 
4045 or Dn button 4047. 

[0068] The buttons and ?eld in box 4050 alloW the user to 
report trades or enter an order for a trade. Adefault condition 
of either reporting trades or entering orders is determined 
using a Dynamic Quote setup WindoW as described beloW. 

[0069] To report a trade, the user selects button 4055, 
enters appropriate information into text box 4056, and 
selects Send button 4057. The user may report a trade as 
either a Market Maker or an Order Entry Firm, depending on 
the user’s designation. An Order Entry Firm is an individual 
or corporation alloWed by the SEC to register securities for 
trading but is not making a market in an issue that they have 
an order. 

[0070] After selecting button 4055, a mark in circle 4051 
identi?es the user as a Market Maker and a mark in circle 
4053 identi?es the user as an Order Entry Firm. Auser can 
determine the defaults for the status and circles 4051 or 4053 
using the Dynamic Quote Setup WindoW described beloW. 
Selecting Clear button 4058 deletes all information in text 
box 4056 and reset circles 4051 and 4053 to their default 
values. 

[0071] To enter an order, the user selects button 4059, 
enters appropriate information into text box 4056, and 
selects Send button 4057. To enter an order, the user may 
enter the order via SelectNet or any other type of order entry 
execution service. Both SelectNet and the other tripes of 
order entry execution services are automatic order execution 
services available to users. SelectNet alloWs users to enter an 
order as an agent or a principle for any number of shares and 
the other types of order entry services usually limit the 
number of shares Which can be ordered. If a user selects 
button 4059, the NWII softWare Will identify the other 
service by button 4051 and SelectNet by button 4053. Users 
determine the defaults for button 4051 or 4053 using the 
Dynamic Quote Setup WindoW described belong. Again. 
Clear button 4058 functions as described above. 

[0072] As discussed above, buttons 4051 and 4053 serve 
different functions depending on Whether the user is report 
ing a trade or entering a trade. If the user is entering a trade, 
buttons 4051 and 4053 indicate Which order entry service is 
being selected. If the user is reporting a trade, buttons 4051 
and 4053 indicate Whether the user is reporting the trade as 
either a Market Maker or an Order Entry ?rm. 

[0073] Box 4060 shoWs information for both offers and 
bids, or either offers only or bids only in the text boxes 4062 
and 4064, depending on selections made during con?gura 
tion as described beloW. If the user selects both offers and 
bids, the default option, the NWII softWare displays a ranked 
list of bids in text box 4062 and a ranked list of offers in text 
box 4064. Bids and offers are ranked by price and then by 
time. For example, the ?rst bid or offer at the best price is 
listed ?rst. 
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[0074] If all of the information cannot be displayed simul 
taneously, users may scroll text boxes 4062 and 4064 using 
scroll bars 4066 and 4067, respectively, Which are standard 
features of many WindoW products. Alternatively, if the user 
chooses to see offers only or bids only, the NWII softWare 
displays a ranked list of the offers bids Which in both boxes 
4062 and 4064. 

[0075] Eight programmable buttons, 4080 through 4087, 
alloW users to customiZe functions using the Dynamic Quote 
Setup WindoW described beloW. To select a customiZed 
function, the user need only select the button corresponding 
to that function. 

[0076] To set up a Dynamic Quote WindoW such as 
WindoW 4000, a user selects Dynamic Quote setup function 
3031 (FIG. 3) from pull-doWn menu 3020. In response, the 
NWII softWare displays Dynamic Quote Setup WindoW 
5000, shoWn in FIG. 5. The user selects a particular 
Dynamic Quote WindoW by highlighting one of the WindoWs 
listed in WindoW list box 5010. If all of the Dynamic Quote 
WindoWs cannot be displayed at once, the user may scroll 
through the listed WindoWs in WindoW list box 5010 using 
scroll bar 5011. Alternatively, the user may type the name of 
the WindoW in WindoW text box 5015. 

[0077] To delete the selected WindoW, the user merely 
selects Delete button 5020. This removes the WindoW from 
the entire system. 

[0078] The user adds a neW WindoW by typing a name for 
the neW WindoW in text box 5015 and then pressing either 
the Add Before button 5021 or Add After button 5022. Add 
Before button 5021 adds the neW WindoW above the high 
lighted WindoW name in WindoW list box 5010, and Add 
After button 5022 adds the WindoW beloW the highlighted 
WindoW name in WindoW list box 5010. 

[0079] The user may also select a “hot key” Which Will 
cause the NWII softWare to immediately display the corre 
sponding Dynamic Quote WindoW from any other WindoW. 
The user chooses a “hot key” from a drop doWn list 
displayed after the user selects combination box 5030. 

[0080] The user may set certain information to be used as 
default information for the Dynamic Quote WindoW 4000 
using box 5040. The user selects buttons 5042 and 5043 to 
choose QuickOrder or QuickReport, respectively. Providing 
QuickOrder and Quick-Report ?ctions in Dynamic Quote 
WindoW 4000 eliminates the need for the user to exit 
Dynamic Quote WindoW 4000 to enter orders and report 
trades. 

[0081] Selecting QuickOrder button 5042 causes the 
NWII softWare to select QuickOrder button 4059 as a 
default When Dynamnic Quote WindoW 4000 is opened. To 
place an order, a user enters information such as the buy or 
sell quantity, the security ’s symbol, and an identi?cation of 
the ?rm or agency making the order. 

[0082] Selecting QuickReport button 5043 causes the 
NWII softWare to select QuickReport button 4055 as a 
default When opening Dynamic Quote WindoW 4000. To 
report a trade, a user enters information such as the buy or 
sell quantity, the security’s symbol, and the identi?cation for 
the ?rm or agency making the order. 

[0083] Using buttons 5044 and 5045 selects an order entry 
service, such as a small order execution order service or 
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SelectNet, respectively. NASD provides SelectNet, an order 
negotiating service, and small order execution services. The 
user must use SelectNet for orders above a certain number 
of securities. 

[0084] To place an order using SelectNet, the user inputs 
information into text box 4056. That information may 
include user identi?cation, Whether the order is for a buy or 
a sell, and the price. 

[0085] To place an order using the small order execution 
service, the user places similar information into text box 
4056. One difference is that the price is limited to the market 
price. The order is then automatically executed Without 
negotiation. Of course, other types of order execution ser 
vices may be provided by NASD. 

[0086] The user selects button 5046 to set the default type 
to Marker Maker, and selects button 5047 to set the default 
type to an Order Entry Firm. To insure that the values 
become defaults, the user must select Save button 5050. 
OtherWise the system uses the default values of Quick Order, 
SelectNet, and Market Maker. The user may also select 
Open button 5052 Which causes the softWare to save the 
values as defaults and then open a Dynamic Quote WindoW 
4000. 

[0087] Box 5070 lets the user set up the default display for 
text boxes 4062 and 4064. To display information about both 
offers and bids as the default, the user selects Combine 
button 5071. To display information about bids only, the user 
selects Bid Only button 5072. To display information about 
offers only, the user selects Offer Only button 5073. 

[0088] In box 5080, the user sets up the programmable 
function buttons 4080 through 4087. Boxes 5081-5088 
correspond respectively to buttons 4080-4087. For example, 
a user uses combination box 5086 to select the program 
mable function of button 4085 from a list of available 
functions. When the user selects combination box 5086, the 
softWare displays a list of functions Which may be assigned 
to button 4085. From this list, the user selects the function 
to be assigned to button 4085. 

[0089] At any time, but at least When all the desired 
changes have been made, the user selects Save button 5050 
to cause the NWII softWare to save the changes. After the 
user has completed all chances and Wishes to exit the 
Dynamic Quote setup function, the user presses End Setup 
button 5054 to cause the NWII softWare to close the 
Dynamic Quote setup WindoW. 

[0090] Several other buttons in Dynamic Quote Setup 
WindoW 5000 provide additional capabilities for the user. 
For example, When the user selects Open button 5052, the 
NWII softWare opens the selected WindoW. When the user 
selects Demo button 5056, the NWII softWare opens a 
demonstration WindoW to shoW the user an example of a 
Dynamic Quote WindoW for those users unfamiliar With 
NWII operation. When the user selects Color button 5058, 
the NWII softWare alloWs the user a select various colors for 
the selected Dynamic Quote WindoW. 

[0091] D. Dynamic Quote Plus 

[0092] The Dynamic Quote Plus WindoW 6000 shoWn in 
FIG. 6 is similar to the Dynamic Quote WindoW 4000, but 
also alloWs the user to vieW and perform activities to manage 
trades in a particular security. 
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[0093] Dynamic Quote Plus WindoW 6000 may be 
accessed from pull-doWn menu 3020 using Dynamic Quote 
Plus setup function 3034 or Full Screen Setups function 
3040, or via Screen Setup, box 2080 if so con?gured. For 
brevity, the ?elds of Dynamic Quote Plus WindoW 6000 that 
operate the same as corresponding features of Dynamic 
Quote WindoW 4000 Will not be explained again. In text box 
6010, the NWII softWare Will display all messages related to 
the security identi?ed in box 6005. If all of the messages 
associated With a particular security cannot be displayed 
simultaneously, the user may scroll throughout the entire list 
using the scroll button 6015. 

[0094] The user selects buttons 6020 through 6090 to 
manage a particular security. AON button 6020 alloWs the 
user to accept an order “All or Nothing.” This is done When 
a user only Wants to accept an order only in its entirety. If 
the user selects AON button 6020, the NWII softWare Will 
accept the order only if no other users have accepted 
portions of the order. 

[0095] Any button 6030 alloWs the user to accept any 
portion of an order regardless of Whether other users have 
accepted portions of the order. ExecSS button 6040 alloWs 
the user to execute a short sell. Auser executes a short sell 
When he sells securities he does not currently oWn but Will 
buy at a later date. Obviously, in those instances the user 
hopes the later price is loWer then the price at Which he has 
just sold. 

[0096] When the user selects Partial button 6050, the 
softWare displays a negotiation WindoW so that the user may 
accept a portion of an order. When the user selects Counter 
button 6060, the softWare displays a negotiation WindoW so 
that the user may counter an order. 

[0097] Selecting Decline button 6070 alloWs the user to 
decline a preferential order. A preferential order is an order 
directed to a Market Maker in a particular issue. A prefer 
ential order sent at the Market Maker’s quote may create 
liability because the Market Maker may have to execute 
some portion of the order 

[0098] When the user selects Kill button 6080, the soft 
Ware cancels all open orders for the user. Replace button 
6090 alloWs the user to cancel an open order and replace it 
With a neW order. 

[0099] The Dynamic Quote Plus setup WindoW 7000 
shoWn in FIG. 7 operates similar to the setup WindoW 
Dynamic Quote setup WindoW 5000 but includes an addi 
tional box 7010. If the user selects box 7010, the NWII 
softWare displays all preferential orders for securities in text 
box 6010. The default for this option is not to display 
preferential orders for all securities. 

[0100] E. Quick Quote 

[0101] The Quick Quote function provides a user quick 
access to commonly requested information quickly, and 
alloWs users to give commonly needed inputs quickly. For 
example, a user may vieW the best bid, offer, and last sale of 
a speci?c security, vieW the user’s oWn quote for a speci?c 
security, monitor the depth of the market for that security (if 
the user is a Market Maker in the security), update a quote 
for a security, and enter a trade report or order. 

[0102] When the user opens a Quick Quote WindoW from 
pull-doWn menu 3020 using either Quick Quote setup func 












